#### The Private Sector: Challenges and Opportunities During Xi's Second Term

Yue Hou

The ongoing trade feud with the United States, combined with an internal economic slowdown and the party's tightening grip on the economy, presented China's private sector with unprecedented challenges as President Xi began his second term in 2018. Beijing has responded to the frustrated private sector with promises of substantial tax cuts and an expansion of credit, together with a pledge to further deepen structural reforms and to double down on spurring indigenous innovation. What will Xi's second term mean for the private sector? Some worry that he will further roll back the market-oriented reforms; a more hopeful scenario is that the hostile international environment and the mounting domestic pressures will counteract any anti-market trends and provide the party's reform-leaning politicians with a rare opportunity to push forward market reforms and to create a true level playing field for the private sector.

\*\*\*

The year 2018 marked the fortieth anniversary of China's reform and opening up. In 1978, visionary leader Deng Xiaoping launched the country's market-oriented reforms: the private sector started from scratch but quickly began to flourish. In 2018, the private sector contributed more than 50 percent of total tax revenue, over 60 percent of gross domestic product (GDP), more than 70 percent of the achievements in "technological innovation," and more than 80 percent of the country's employment.<sup>1</sup>

Nevertheless, 2018 was also profoundly difficult for the country's private sector. Economic deceleration continued and the magnitude of the U.S.–China trade battle was not anticipated. An annual growth rate of 6.6 percent was the slowest since 1990. Mounting uncertainties caused by the U.S.–China trade dispute, combined with the aftermath of the decade-long debt crisis, produced pervasive pessimism and a loss of confidence among private entrepreneurs.<sup>2</sup> Rising production costs and tax burdens became increasingly unbearable during the economic downturn.<sup>3</sup> The stock market experienced a 20 percent tumble, further pressuring publicly-traded firms. The private sector is arguably now confronting "the most challenging environment since the early 1990s," argues MIT political scientist Yasheng Huang, who has begun to wonder whether the Chinese economy is losing steam <sup>4</sup> The second-richest man in China, Alibaba's Jack Ma, commented uncharacteristically (he is usually blithe and spirited) that "2018 was indeed a difficult year" and, what is worse, the next few years "could be even more difficult."<sup>5</sup>

In his 2019 New Year's speech, President Xi devoted two lines to the private sector: "Policies to cut taxes and fees must take root to ease the burden on enterprises. We must show our sincere appreciation to talent of all kind and stimulate their creative energy."<sup>6</sup> This commitment clearly reflects the concerns of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) about the serious challenges facing the private sector and the economy more generally.

### Current challenges confronting the private sector

The most serious external challenge facing the Chinese economy is the escalation of U.S.-China trade tensions. Negotiations are ongoing as the United States has delayed (until March 1, 2019) a rise in tariffs from 10 percent to 25 percent on \$200 billions of Chinese exports. The Asian Development Bank has predicted a 6.3 percent drop in Chinese growth rate in 2019 under the existing sanctions, and a 5.3 percent drop if all bilateral trade is taxed at a higher tariff rate.<sup>7</sup> The trade dispute affects state and non-state firms disproportionately, as the private sector contributes 45 percent of all Chinese exports, and state-owned enterprises (SOE) contribute only about 10 percent.<sup>8</sup> Although Chinese consumers have started to take sides (e.g., buying domestic Huawei smartphones and boycotting iPhones), continuation of the trade conflict will hurt the Chinese economy much more than it will hurt the U.S. economy, and private Chinese firms will confront a more dire situation.

Domestically, the private sector faces several significant challenges, many of which are longexisting problems. First, take "over-leveraging" (i.e., carrying too much debt). In 2015, leveraging rose to an alarming level of 2.1, measured by the ratio of outstanding debt (excluding central government debt) relative to GDP. A substantial part of the leveraging came from a booming shadow banking sector.<sup>9</sup> According to Yi Gang, head of the People's Bank of China (PBOC) (China's central bank), China's leverage ratio has been "stabilizing instead of quickly accelerating" during the past year or two.<sup>10</sup> But deleveraging the economy has been achieved at a high price. The nationwide campaign to deleverage the economy seriously affects shadow banking, which is one of the main sources of borrowing for the private sector. During the credit crunch, some struggling private entrepreneurs had no choice but to sell to the state or to SOEs. According to *Shanghai Securities News*, in 2018 more than twenty-three private firms agreed to sell controlling stakes in their businesses to state-controlled firms.<sup>11</sup> Xi Jinping, in his November address, acknowledged that some financial institutions "dare not issue loans to private firms, and some withdraw their loans, resulting in a liquidity problem"<sup>12</sup>

Many argue that the deleveraging campaign has targeted the wrong sectors. For instance, according to Gao Shanwen, chief economist of China's Essence Securities, Co., Ltd., SOEs have been much more leveraged than private firms, but the deleveraging campaign wrongfully targeted the private sector, thus having a damaging effect on its liquidity.<sup>13</sup> Peking University economist Huang Yiping argues that deleveraging should target the zombie firms (i.e., those firms that are unable to cover debt-servicing costs from their current profits), which are usually big firms rather than small or micro enterprises (SMEs) (小微企业), many of which are also private firms. According to one estimate, the closing down of all zombie firms would result in a 4 to 5 percentage point reduction in the overall leveraging rate.<sup>14</sup>

The private sector has long suffered from a high tax burden. Almost all private entrepreneurs whom I interviewed during my fieldwork from 2013 to 2017 mentioned the "overwhelmingly high tax rate" as a major obstacle in running their business.<sup>15</sup> The new reform of the value-added tax (VAT), beginning in 2016, has affected the different types of firms in different ways. The new tax code has benefited SOEs and other big firms due to a tax cut in the new tax code,

whereas many smaller and micro enterprises now face an increase in their effective tax rate.<sup>16</sup> According to one estimate, following the VAT reform the total amount of taxes paid by SOEs dropped by 6.5 percent, whereas the tax rate for the private sector increased by 16.8 percent.<sup>17</sup>

The private sector also faces a substantial political challenge due to tighter party control. During the Nineteenth CCP Congress, President Xi stressed the importance of "ensuring party leadership over all work."<sup>18</sup> In fact, the requirement that all entities with more than three party members set up a party unit has been written into the party constitution since 1925.<sup>19</sup> But Xi's assertion that state firms are "the most reliable force for the party and the state" and "the material and political foundation for socialism with Chinese characteristics"<sup>20</sup> have understandably worried private business owners. This is not mere rhetoric: the government has already pressured some big private-tech companies to assign the state a direct role in corporate management.<sup>21</sup>

Another way to instill state and party control in private firms is to send state-appointed officials to the labor unions in private companies. For instance, the city of Qingdao in Shandong province recently sent 92 government-appointed "first chairmen of labor unions" to various local private firms and non-state organizations. These cadres are required to spend at least eight days per month at the respective firm to set up and run the state-controlled labor unions for a duration of two years. This policy has caused many private business owners to worry about a future increase in state intervention in their operations.<sup>22</sup>

\*\*\*

Beijing has closely monitored economic activities and public opinion and has noted the pervasive pessimism within the private sector. In early November 2018, President Xi convened an unprecedented special session of private business leaders. He listened to their concerns, reaffirmed their status in the Chinese economy, and reassured them that a series of measures would become available to help them overcome their current difficulties.<sup>23</sup> Below, I take a closer look at some of the policies that Xi mentioned in his November speech, and other policies or measures that have been issued by other government agencies, some of which were issued before the November meeting.

In short, the current leadership is *not* dismantling "every one of the reforms that made China's spectacular growth possible," as the new editor-in-chief of *Foreign Policy* Jonathan Tepperman ignominiously overstated,<sup>24</sup> although it should be acknowledged that some of the policies have been (or will be) less effective than others in helping the private sector.

# New policies and reactions from the private sector

The first measure Xi mentioned in his November speech is tax and fee reductions—a reference to a major tax-cut plan that was issued by the Ministry of Finance the previous month.<sup>25</sup> The announcement was widely circulated among private entrepreneurs and was seen as a welcome signal from the government. Some expect that the overall corporate income tax rate will drop from 25 percent to 20 percent, with the size of the tax reduction at about 5 trillion yuan during the next five years, but specific details have yet to be revealed. Experts worry that such a large tax cut, although it may appear to be promising on paper, will be difficult to implement. Hu Yifan, chief China economist at UBS Wealth Management, argues that it will be difficult to roll

out this big tax cut unless "there is a structural overhaul of fiscal expenditures, such as providing some infrastructure projects to private enterprises or reducing the number of civil servants."<sup>26</sup>

Xi also pledged to help private firms gain better access to credit. The central bank responded immediately. Guo Shuqing, party secretary of the PBOC and chairman of the China Banking and Insurance Regulatory Commission, stipulated that bank lending to private companies must meet what he calls the "125 Target": big banks should issue no less than one-third of new corporate loans to private firms (1), medium and small banks should issue no less than two-thirds of new loans to private firms (2), and the goal for the next three years is for all banks to lend no less than one-half of their corporate loans to private firms (5).<sup>27</sup> Premier Li Keqiang reiterated in 2019 these targets, followed by the central bank reduction of the reserve-requirement ratio by 1 percentage point, to free up a net 800 billion yuan for lending.<sup>28</sup> But the new quota policy for credit has been criticized. Political scientist Victor Shih, for instance, argues that it might introduce "greater distortions" that ultimately will harm the private sector.<sup>29</sup> Shih suggests that the new initiative has already caused a sell-off of bank shares as bankers realize that they will have to lend to risky firms that are more likely to default, and private firms will face higher interest payments, which eventually affect hurt their bottom lines.<sup>30</sup>

It is commonly acknowledged that the playing field between SOEs and private firms has not been leveled. In a seminal paper, *Growing like China*, Song et al. conclude that "state-owned firms have low productivity but survive because of better access to credit markets."<sup>31</sup> Vice Premier Liu He, one of China's principal economic policy makers, forcefully denounced the recent revival of the catchphrase "the state advances, the private sector retreats" (*guojin, mintui* 国进民退) on social media for being "partial and mistaken."<sup>32</sup>

For the private sector to truly enjoy the benefits of these new policies, the government must demonstrate a serious effort to create a level playing field for the private sector. In October 2018, Governor Yi Gang of the PBOC mentioned the concept of "competitive neutrality," a principle first coined by the Australian government and further developed by the OECD. Competitive neutrality is a highly technical concept. Xu Zhong, director general of the research bureau of the PBOC, explains that the push for "competitive neutrality" of SOEs seeks to create a fair and competitive environment for both the state and non-state sectors, and to reduce government intervention in the market.<sup>33</sup> According to PBOC Governor Yi Gang, opening up traditionally closed industries is also part of the "competitive neutrality" initiative, referring to the ongoing opening of the financial sector as an example.<sup>34</sup> World Bank expert Zhang Chunlin further explains that the essence of this principle is that "all actions taken by the government have a neutral effect on competition between private and state-owned enterprises." More specifically, SOEs and private firms should enjoy equal treatment in areas such as "taxation, supervision, and government procurements."<sup>35</sup> Nevertheless, Zhang admits that implementation is key, and carrying out reforms to achieve competitive neutrality will be "extremely difficult."<sup>36</sup>

How would "competitive neutrality" look when implemented? Shortly thereafter, *Caixin*, China's leading financial and business news outlet, published an editorial calling for measures that "truly abolish the administrative ranks at SOEs that practically make executives equal to government officials," "harden the budget constraints" of SOEs, and "raise requirements for returns on investments." Only when these measures are implemented will SOEs become truly

independent market players that are "independently operated, financially autonomous, selfdisciplined, and self-developing."<sup>37</sup> Beijing will need to follow up with these concrete measures to convince the private sector (as well as foreign firms) that it is doing more than merely paying lip service.

# New hopes

Yet there is some hope amidst the gloom. One area to watch is new technology and innovation: Beijing's commitment to indigenous innovation will continue, and the private sector has already made enormous progress in upgrading China's technological sophistication and competitiveness.

The OECD and the World Bank estimate that China invests a total of \$410.2 billion in R&D, gradually catching up with the annual average of R&D spending of \$464.3 billion in the United States. A large amount of this investment comes from the government: government funding for R&D grew thirtyfold between 1991 and 2016, and this number continues to grow.<sup>38</sup> Among business players, private firms dedicate higher shares of their revenue to R&D as compared to some of their SOE and even international competitors. For instance, Alibaba surpassed PetroChina (an SOE) to become the country's top publicly listed spender on R&D in 2016; and Huawei invested more money than Apple in R&D in 2016.<sup>39</sup>

Government support for innovation and R&D is consistent with an important component of Xi's "supply-side" structural reforms that involve technology and industrial upgrading. In his 2018 speech to the National People's Congress, Xi pledged to "move Chinese industries up to the medium-high end of the global value chain and to foster a number of world-class advanced manufacturing clusters."<sup>40</sup>

"Made in China 2025," another important and relevant policy initiative, was announced by Premier Li Keqiang in 2015. The guiding principles of this policy—"to have manufacturing be innovation-driven, to emphasize quality over quantity, to achieve green development, to optimize the structure of Chinese industry, and to nurture human talent"<sup>41</sup>—resemble Xi's characterization of the supply-side structural reforms. These speeches and policy initiatives do not single out the private sector, but the priority industries—including new advanced information technology, automated machine tools and robotics, and new energy vehicles and equipment—are primarily led by the private firms.

Although China is still fighting the long-standing reputation of what U.S. Vice President Mike Pence has called China's "wholesale theft" of Western technology, the country has experienced a "science and technological renaissance."<sup>42</sup> It has achieved significant progress in areas such as artificial intelligence (AI), robotics, aerospace, 5G technology, self-driving vehicles, quantum computing, electric vehicles, and mobile payments. The vast majority of companies behind these exciting developments are private firms. In fact, China now has nine of the world's twenty largest tech companies—namely, Alibaba, Tencent, Ant Financial, Bytedance, Baidu, Didi Chuxing, Xiaomi, Meituan Dianping, and JD.com—all of which are private firms.<sup>43</sup> These companies, driven by intense competition, are working relentlessly to create new products and to develop new business models, and their investments in R&D are unprecedented. Although many structural problems are constraining private-sector development, the Chinese economy and its political arrangements provide unique structural advantages for the adoption of certain technologies. Take Artificial Intelligence (AI) as an example. According to industry expert and venture capitalist Kai-Fu Lee, cutting-edge AI research is still taking place primarily in North America, but AI implementation and applications have mushroomed in China due to its unique strengths, such as abundant data, its fast-paced business landscape, and a "government that adapts public infrastructure with A.I. in mind."<sup>44</sup> Lee observes that China's AI development model is not based on top-down planning; instead, Beijing initiates a concept and then encourages local officials to enact specific policies so that other actors (e.g., private companies) can innovate. Many local-level initiatives, such as AI industrial parks, are taking shape. An article in *Nature* marvels that "[a] new 'innovation hub' seems to be launched in China each week" and it estimates that the nation had more than 1,600 business incubators as of 2016.<sup>45</sup>

First, local experimentation, then Beijing decides whether it should be scaled up. Such an approach exemplifies Deng Xiaoping's philosophy of "crossing the river by feeling for the stones." This has been tried and tested throughout China's reform era.

Nevertheless, we should acknowledge that government investment in big data and AI is more than merely an economic strategy; it is also highly political. These technologies are useful to strengthen authoritarian control, since enlisted, private companies have to collaborate with the government to control the spread of information (e.g., censorship) and to monitor its citizens (e.g., facial recognition). Author Shoshana Zuboff asks whether we are entering "the age of surveillance capitalism."<sup>46</sup> In this area, there is certainly a strong and visible footprint of the Chinese government.

Although social science scholars have long recognized the role of the state to promote innovation.<sup>47</sup> The relations of Chinese companies with the government potentially have huge economic consequences that affect both private business and innovation. The Chinese telecommunications equipment giant Huawei is a case in point. Even though Huawei is not a state-owned company, and its CEO Ren Zhengfei has recently publicly declared that he never has and he would "definitely refuse" if Beijing were to ask for data about customers, countries in the West still worry about the company's ties to the government, Ren's ties to the military, and, more generally, its compliance with Chinese law. The United States has already blocked the sale of Huawei smartphones and is working to ban Huawei (as well as ZTE, another Chinese telecommunications company) from selling equipment due to national security concerns.<sup>48</sup> Germany has indicated that it will ban Huawei equipment from being used in the 5G rollout and the United States is also putting pressure on its allies to ban Huawei products.<sup>49</sup> Such blowbacks from the global market have already hurt not only Huawei but other companies as well. In January 2019 Ren Zhengfei reportedly circulated an e-mail to his staff warning that "the overall situation will probably not be bright" and employees will have to "prepare for times of hardship."<sup>50</sup> The United States is now considering imposing tighter controls on exports of AI and other technologies from China, a worrying trend that will certainly affect many private companies and stifle innovation in China. In addition, Nobel award-winning economist Michael Spence has advised the Chinese government to make a more credible commitment to insulate private firms from national security agendas.<sup>51</sup>

The more optimistic hope is that the profound difficulties in the Chinese economy might spur real and deep structural reforms that otherwise would be difficult to promote. Realizing this "new hope" requires courage and political will at the top levels. Economist Hanming Fang compares today's China to that in the late 1990s when China was applying to join the World Trade Organization (WTO). Premier Zhu Rongji, a committed reformer, launched SOE reforms in the late 1990s. How difficult was it to reform the SOE sector at that time? In 1998, Zhu famously pledged that "no matter what is waiting in front of me, whether land mines or an abyss, I will blaze my trail and will have no hesitation or misgivings" (不管前面是地雷阵还是万丈深 渊, 我将勇往直前,义无反顾).<sup>52</sup>

It is probably not an overstatement to state that today the Chinese economy today is facing another "abyss" and there are a number of minefields threatening the private sector. However, the current external pressures also provide an opportunity for the Chinese government to accelerate the much-needed reforms in the financial sector, to create a conducive environment for the private sector to compete with the state sector, to enforce intellectual property rights, and so forth.<sup>53</sup> This view is shared by a number of China experts in the United States. For instance, Daniel Rosen and Scott Kennedy insightfully point out that "China needs to embrace a structural reform agenda as much as the United States and other advanced economies need to insist on it" and China will benefit immensely from "restored internal structural adjustment and external stability in its relationship with the United States and its other trading partners." Simply put, both Washington and Beijing have an incentive to escape the current "win-lose trap."<sup>54</sup>

In this article, I have reviewed the major challenges facing the Chinese private sector in the current climate and some of the new measures the Chinese government is or will soon be implementing, including tax cuts, an easing of credit, and the principle of "competitive neutrality," all of which primarily target the private sector. In addition, external pressures have strengthened Beijing's commitment to indigenous innovation. Many private firms are now global leaders in high-tech industries and will continue to benefit from strong government support.

How will these phenomena affect the Chinese economy? Will the private sector maintain its growth momentum? Economist Nicholas Lardy worries that the current CCP leadership will step away from the market-oriented development path that has served the country so well during the past four decades,<sup>55</sup> but that is not necessarily the only option. There is hope that reform-leaning politicians will seize the opportunities from the current external challenges, combined with the domestic economic hardships, to defend their policy positions and to promote market reforms. These reforms, if successful, will create a level playing field for the private sector.

### About the Contributor



Yue Hou is Assistant Professor in the Political Science Department at the University of Pennsylvania. She is also affiliated with Penn's Center for the Study of Contemporary China. Her research interests include political economy and authoritarian politics, with a regional focus on China. Her work has appeared, or will soon appear, in the Journal of Politics, the Journal of Experimental Political Science, the Quarterly Journal of Political Science, and the Social Science Quarterly. Her forthcoming book, The Private Sector in Public Office: Selective Property Rights in China (Cambridge University Press), addresses the long-standing puzzle of how China's private sector has managed to grow without secure property rights. Yue Hou also writes for Chinese media outlets such as the Southern Weekly and Tencent iPress. She received her PhD in Political Science from Massachusetts Institute of Technology and her BA in Economics and Mathematics from Grinnell College.

Notes

<sup>1</sup>Xi Jinping, "在民营企业座谈会上的讲话," Xinhua, November 1, 2018, at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-11/01/c\_1123649488.htm</u>

<sup>2</sup> Minxin Pei, "Xi Jinping's Dilemma: Back Down or Double Down," *China Leadership Monitor*, Issue 58 (Winter 2018), at <u>https://www.prcleader.org/xi-s-dilemma</u>

<sup>3</sup> "周其仁:全球经济形势像三明治,中国是中间那一片," *Caixin Blog*, December 3, 2018, at <u>http://zhouqiren.blog.caixin.com/archives/193878</u>

<sup>4</sup> Yasheng Huang, "Jack Ma is Retiring. Is China's Economy Losing Steam?" *New York Times*, September 28, 2018, at <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/28/opinion/jack-ma-alibaba-china-economy.html</u>

<sup>5</sup> "马云最新演讲全文:企业发展不好,怪宏观不如怪自己," *Sina Finance*, January 3, 2019, at <u>https://finance.sina.com.cn/chanjing/gsnews/2019-01-03/doc-ihqfskcn3802446.shtml</u>

<sup>6</sup>"国家主席习近平发表二〇一九年新年贺词," Xinhuashe, December 31, 2018, at <u>http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2018-12/31/content\_5353857.htm</u>; English translation, CGTN, December 31, 2018, at https://news.cgtn.com/news/3d3d514e30417a4e31457a6333566d54/share\_p.html

<sup>7</sup> Anthony Rowley, "Asian Development Bank Chimes in with Dire Prediction for China's 2019 Economic Growth if Trade War Continues to Worst-Case Scenario," *South China Morning Post*, January 13, 2018, at <u>https://www.scmp.com/business/article/2181499/asian-development-bankchimes-dire-prediction-chinas-2019-economic-growth</u>

<sup>8</sup> "易纲行长在 2018 年 G30 国际银行业研讨会的发言及答问," People's Bank of China, October 4, 2018, at <u>http://www.pbc.gov.cn/goutongjiaoliu/113456/113469/3643836/index.html</u>

<sup>9</sup> Wei Xiong, "The Mandarin Model of Growth," *NBER Working Paper*, No. 25296 (November 2018), at <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w25296</u>

<sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>11</sup> Li Yuan, "Private Businesses Built Modern China. Now the Government is Pushing Back," *New York Times*, October 3, 2018, at <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/03/business/china-</u>economy-private-enterprise.html.

<sup>12</sup> See ftn. 1.

ress.pdf

<sup>13</sup>"高善文: 去杠杆之殇 反思政策之得失," *Sina Finance*, June 1, 2018, at <u>http://finance.sina.com.cn/stock/marketresearch/2018-06-01/doc-ihcikcev7983745.shtml</u>

<sup>14</sup> "黄益平,去杠杆仍是明年的重头戏," *Sina Finance*, December 27, 2017, at <u>http://finance.sina.com.cn/zl/china/2017-12-27/zl-ifypxrpp4563967.shtml</u>

<sup>15</sup> Yue Hou, *The Private Sector in Public Office: Selective Property Rights in China* (Cambridge University Press, forthcoming).

<sup>16</sup> "徐哀: 短期需求管理与结构性改革不能混为一谈," *Caixin*, November 20, 2018, at <u>http://opinion.caixin.com/2018-11-20/101349620.html?orderSn=CP2019010308202748835</u>

<sup>17</sup> Orange Wang, "How US Trade War Could Leave Chinese Private Firms at Risk of Being 'Taxed to Death,'" *South China Morning Post*, December 28, 2018, at <u>https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/2179666/how-us-trade-war-could-leavechinese-private-firms-risk-being</u>

<sup>18</sup> Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era," Xinhuashe, October 18, 2017, at http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/download/Xi\_Jinping's\_report\_at\_19th\_CPC\_National\_Cong

<sup>19</sup> "党章历次修订概览," CCP Members Website, at http://www.12371.cn/special/dzxd/

<sup>20</sup> Zhou Xin et al., "Can China's Leaders Restore Confidence to Private Businesses?" *South China Morning Post*, December 19, 2018, at <u>https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-</u><u>economy/article/2178708/can-chinas-leaders-restore-confidence-private-businesses</u>

<sup>21</sup> Li Yuan, "Beijing Pushes for a Direct Hand in China's Big Tech Firms," *Wall Street Journal*, October 11, 2017, at <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/beijing-pushes-for-a-direct-hand-in-chinas-big-tech-firms-1507758314</u>

<sup>22</sup> "青岛工会派 92 名干部到非公有制经济组织和社会组织挂职第一主席," *Qingdao xinwen wang*, October 8, 2018, at <a href="http://view.inews.qq.com/a/FIN2018100801281700?tbkt=I&openid=o04IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh">http://view.inews.qq.com/a/FIN2018100801281700?tbkt=I&openid=o04IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh</a> <a href="http://www.sepnid=oo4IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh">http://www.sepnid=oo4IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh</a> <a href="http://www.sepnid=oo4IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh">http://www.sepnid=oo4IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh</a> <a href="http://www.sepnid=oo4IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh">http://www.sepnid=oo4IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh</a> <a href="http://www.sepnid=oo4IBAMoC5GWklteI0eh">Btp3JDP0&uid</a> For private-sector responses, see Hu Huifeng, "Chinese Private-Sector Fears Grow Over State's Role as Qingdao Sends Officials into Firms to Set Up Labor Unions," *South China Morning Post*, October 14, 2018, at <a href="https://www.semp.com/economy/china-economy/article/2168490/chinese-private-sector-fears-grow-over-states-role-city-sends">https://www.semp.com/economy/china-economy/article/2168490/chinese-private-sector-fears-grow-over-states-role-city-sends">https://www.semp.com/economy/china-economy/article/2168490/chinese-private-sector-fears-grow-over-states-role-city-sends</a>

<sup>23</sup> See ftn. 1.

<sup>24</sup> Jonathan Tepperman, "China's Great Leap Backward," *Foreign Policy*, October 15, 2018, at <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/10/15/chinas-great-leap-backward-xi-jinping/</u>

<sup>25</sup> Bao Xing'an, "财政部酝酿大规模减税 专家建议五年减税 5 万亿元," The Ministry of Finance is planning a large-scale tax cut: Experts recommend a five-year tax cut of 5 trillion yuan], October 92018, at <u>http://finance.people.com.cn/n1/2018/1009/c1004-30329296.html</u>

<sup>26</sup> See Xu Zhong's article in ftn.16.

<sup>27</sup> "郭树清:初步考虑对民企贷款要实现'一二五'目标," *Financial Times China*, November 8, 2018, at <u>http://finance.jrj.com.cn/2018/11/08155525319083.shtml</u>

<sup>28</sup> "China Moves to Ramp Up Lending to Small Businesses,", January 4, 2019, at <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/latest-chinese-central-bank-effort-better-than-nothing-analyst-says-11546604229?mod=hp\_lead\_pos2</u>

<sup>29</sup> Victor Shih, "Cracks in China's Statist Consensus?" *China Leadership Monitor*, No. 58 (Winter 2018), at <u>https://www.prcleader.org/cracks-in-statist-consensus</u>

<sup>30</sup> Ibid.

<sup>31</sup> Zheng Song, Kjetil Storesletten, and Fabrizio Zilibotti, "Growing like China," *American Economic Review*, Vol.101, No.1 (February 2011): 196–233.

<sup>32</sup> "中国中央政治局委员, 国务院副总理刘鹤就当前经济金融热点问题接受采访," October 19, 2018, at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/fortune/2018-10/19/c\_1123583752.htm</u>

<sup>33</sup> See Xu Zhong's article in ftn 16.

<sup>34</sup> "易纲: 竞争中性不是一视同仁 而是有具体标准与含," *Sina Finance*, October 15, 2018, at <u>http://finance.sina.com.cn/china/gncj/2018-10-15/doc-ifxeuwws4582905.shtml</u>

<sup>35</sup> Zhang Chunlin, " 'Competitive Neutrality' for SOEs Can Help China at Home and Abroad," *Caixin Global*, October 16, 2018, at <u>https://www.caixinglobal.com/2018-10-16/competitive-neutrality-for-state-firms-can-help-china-at-home-and-abroad-101335637.html</u>

<sup>36</sup> Ibid.

<sup>37</sup> "Editorial: How China can Achieve 'Competitive Neutrality,'" *Caixin Global*, October 23, 2018, at <u>https://www.caixinglobal.com/2018-10-23/editorial-how-china-can-achieve-competitive-neutrality-101338043.html</u>

<sup>38</sup> Ibid.

<sup>39</sup> "Is China a Global Leader in Research and Development?" *China Power*, February 25, 019, at <u>https://chinapower.csis.org/china-research-and-development-rnd/#easy-footnote-bottom-2-3458</u>

<sup>40</sup> See ftn. 19.

<sup>41</sup> Scott Kennedy, "Made in China 2025," CSIS Report, une 1, 2015, at <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/made-china-2025</u>

<sup>42</sup> Mara Hvistendahl, "Land of Giants," *MIT Technology Review*, Vol. 122, No.1 (2019): 8–13.

<sup>43</sup> Ibid.

<sup>44</sup> Kai-Fu Lee, "What China can Teach the U.S. about Artificial Intelligence," *New York Times*, September 22, 2018, at <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/22/opinion/sunday/ai-china-united-states.html</u>; also see Lee's new book *AI Superpowers: China, Silicon Valley, and the New World Order* (Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2018).

<sup>45</sup> Flynn Murphy, "How Private-Sector Research is Changing China," *Nature*, Vol. 553, No. S28–S30 (January 17, 2018), at <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-018-00546-z</u>

<sup>46</sup> Shoshana Zuboff, *The Age of Surveillance Capitalism: The Fight for a Human Future at the New Frontier of Power* (New York: PublicAffairs, 2019).

<sup>47</sup> "The Entrepreneurial State," *The Economist*, August 31, 2013, at <u>https://www.economist.com/business/2013/08/31/the-entrepreneurial-state</u>

<sup>48</sup> Barrett Eamon, "Huawei Founder Ren Zhengfei Breaks Silence as Global Pressures Mount," *Fortune.com*, January 18, 2019, at <u>http://fortune.com/2019/01/18/huawei-ren-zhengfei/</u> <sup>49</sup> Kathrin Hille, "Huawei Chief Warns of Job Losses amid 5G Security Concerns," *Financial Times*, January 20, 2019, at <u>https://www.ft.com/content/2b0c6a22-1cbc-11e9-b126-46fc3ad87c65</u>

<sup>50</sup> Ibid.

<sup>51</sup> Michael Spence, "What Next for China's Development Model?" *Project Syndicate*, January 21, 2019, at <u>https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/china-development-model-tensions-with-west-by-michael-spence-2019-01</u>

<sup>52</sup> Premier Zhu made this pledge in response to the general difficulties in carrying out the economic reforms in the 1990s, including the SOE reforms. See "朱镕基经典语录," *Zhongguo gongchandang xinwen wang*, September 19, 2009, at <a href="http://dangshi.people.com.cn/GB/85040/10081875.html">http://dangshi.people.com.cn/GB/85040/10081875.html</a>

<sup>53</sup> "重新理解特朗普发动贸易战的意图与目标:专访宾夕法尼亚大学经济系讲席教授、上海科技大学创业与管理学院院长方汉明," *Caixin Magazine*, August 8, 2018, atat<u>http://magazine.caijing.com.cn/20180815/4500693.shtml</u>

<sup>54</sup> Daniel H. Rosen and Scott Kennedy, "Building a Better Deal with China," *CSIS Commentary*, January 28, 2019, at <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/building-better-deal-china</u>

<sup>55</sup> Nicholas Lardy, "Xi Jinping's Turn Away from the Market puts Chinese Growth at Risk," *Financial Times*, January 15, 2019, at <u>https://www.ft.com/content/3e37af94-17f8-11e9-b191-175523b59d1d</u>